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Then she went up into the house and put off her [walking] clothes and I found her as she were the full moon. I brought her what I had by me of
meat and drink and said to her, 'O my lady, excuse me: this is that which is ready.' Quoth she, 'This is abundant kindness and indeed it is what I
sought' And she ate and gave the slave-girl that which was left; after which I brought her a casting-bottle of rose-water, mingled with musk, and she
washed her hands and abode with me till the season of afternoon-prayer, when she brought out of the parcel that she had with her a shirt and
trousers and an upper garment (176) and a kerchief wroughten with gold and gave them to me; saying, 'Know that I am one of the favourites of the
Khalif, and we are forty favourites, each one of whom hath a lover who cometh to her as often as she would have him; and none is without a lover
save myself, wherefore I came forth to-day to find me a gallant and behold, I have found thee. Thou must know that the Khalif lieth each night with
one of us, whilst the other nine-and-thirty favourites take their ease with the nine-and-thirty men, and I would have thee be with me on such a day,
when do thou come up to the palace of the Khalif and wait for me in such a place, till a little eunuch come out to thee and say to thee a [certain]
word, to wit, "Art thou Sendel?" And do thou answer, "Yes," and go with him.'.? ? ? ? ? Thou left'st unto me, after thee, languor and carefulness; I
lived a life wherein no jot of sweetness I espied..Then the captain looked on her [and she pleased him]; so he took her for himself and she abode
with him a whole year, doing her endeavour in their service. till they became accustomed to her [and felt assured of her]. One night she plied them
with drink and they drank [till they became intoxicated]; whereupon she arose and took her clothes and five hundred dinars from the captain; after
which she fetched a razor and shaved all their chins. Then she took soot from the cooking-pots and blackening their faces withal, opened the doors
and went out; and when the thieves awoke, they abode confounded and knew that the woman had practised upon them.'"'.?OF THE SPEEDY
RELIEF OF GOD..So she gave him all that she possessed and he sold it and paid the rest of her price; after which there remained to him a hundred
dirhems. These he spent and lay that night with the damsel in all delight of life, and his soul was like to fly for joy; but when he arose in the
morning, he sat weeping and the damsel said to him, 'What aileth thee to weep?' And he said, 'I know not if my father be dead, and he hath none
other heir but myself; and how shall I win to him, seeing I have not a dirhem?' Quoth she, 'I have a bracelet; do thou sell it and buy small pearls
with the price. Then bray them and fashion them into great pearls, and thereon thou shalt gain much money, wherewith we may make our way to
thy country.' So he took the bracelet and repairing to a goldsmith, said to him, 'Break up this bracelet and sell it.' But he said, 'The king seeketh a
good (183) bracelet; I will go to him and bring thee the price thereof.' So he carried the bracelet to the Sultan and it pleased him greatly, by reason
of the goodliness of its workmanship. Then he called an old woman, who was in his palace, and said to her, 'Needs must I have the mistress of this
bracelet, though but for a single night, or I shall die.' And the old woman answered, 'I will bring her to thee.'.It is said that El Mamoun (164) came
one day upon Zubeideh, mother of El Amin, (165) and saw her moving her lips and muttering somewhat he understood not; so he said to her, "O
mother mine, dost thou imprecate [curses] upon me, for that I slew thy son and despoiled him of his kingdom?" "Not so, by Allah, O Commander
of the Faithful!" answered she, and he said, "What then saidst thou?" Quoth she, "Let the Commander of the Faithful excuse me." But he was
instant with her, saying, "Needs must thou tell it." And she replied, "I said, 'God confound importunity!'" "How so?" asked the Khalif, and she said,
"I played one day at chess with the Commander of the Faithful [Haroun er Reshid] and he imposed on me the condition of commandment and
acceptance. (166) He beat me and bade me put off my clothes and go round about the palace, naked; so I did this, and I incensed against him. Then
we fell again to playing and I beat him; so I bade him go to the kitchen and swive the foulest and sorriest wench of the wenches thereof. [I went to
the kitchen] and found not a slave-girl fouler and filthier than thy mother; (167) so I bade him swive her. He did as I bade him and she became with
child by him of thee, and thus was I [by my unlucky insistance] the cause of the slaying of my son and the despoiling him of his kingdom." When
El Mamoun heard this, he turned away, saying, "God curse the importunate!" to wit, himself, who had importuned her till she acquainted him with
that matter..Haroun er Reshid and the Woman of the Barmecides, i. 57..81. Mohammed el Amin and Jaafer ben el Hadi cccxcii.? ? ? ? ? i. The
Credulous Husband dcccxcviii.? ? ? ? ? s. The Journeyman and the Girl dccccix.Envy and Malice, Of, i. 125..? ? ? ? ? How many a victim of the
pangs of love-liking hath died! Tired is my patience, but of blame my censors never tire..When the damsel heard these verses, she wept till her
clothes were drenched and drew near the old woman, who said to her, 'Knowest thou such an one?' And wept and said, 'He is my lord. Whence
knowest thou him?' 'O my lady,' answered the old woman, 'sawst thou not the madman who came hither yesterday with the old woman? He was thy
lord. But this is no time for talk. When it is night, get thee to the top of the palace [and wait] on the roof till thy lord come to thee and contrive for
thy deliverance.' Then she gave her what she would of perfumes and returning to the chamberlain, acquainted him with that which had passed, and
he told the youth..Now it chanced that a camel-driver, belonging to Kisra the king, lost certain camels and the king threatened him, if he found
them not, that he would slay him. So he set out and plunged into the deserts till he came to the place where the damsel was and seeing her standing
praying, waited till she had made an end of her prayer, when he went up to her and saluted her, saying, 'Who art thou?' Quoth she, 'I am a handmaid
of God.' 'What dost thou in this desolate place?' asked he, and she said, 'I serve God the Most High.' When he saw her beauty and grace, he said to
her, 'Harkye! Do thou take me to husband and I will be tenderly solicitous over thee and use thee with exceeding compassion and I will further thee
in obedience to God the Most High.' But she answered, saying, 'I have no need of marriage and I desire to abide here [alone] with my Lord and His
service; but, if thou wouldst deal compassionately with me and further me in the obedience of God the Most High, carry me to a place where there
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is water and thou wilt have done me a kindness.'.? ? ? ? ? If I must die, then welcome death to heal My woes; 'twere lighter than the pangs I
feel..Then he turned to the viziers and said to them, "Out on ye! What liars ye are! What excuse is left you?" "O king," answered they, "there
abideth no excuse for us and our sin hath fallen upon us and broken us in pieces. Indeed we purposed evil to this youth and it hath reverted upon us,
and we plotted mischief against him and it hath overtaken us; yea, we digged a pit for him and have fallen ourselves therein." So the king bade
hoist up the viziers upon the gibbets and crucify them there, for that God is just and ordaineth that which is right. Then Azadbekht and his wife and
son abode in joyance and contentment, till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and they died all; and extolled be the perfection of the
[Ever-]Living One, who dieth not, to whom be glory and whose mercy be upon us for ever and ever! Amen..(continued)..80. Yehya ben Khalid and
the Poor Man cccxci.Abbaside, Jaafer ben Yehya and Abdulmelik ben Salih the, i. 183..?Story of King Suleiman Shah and His Sons..The company
marvelled at the generosity of this man and his clemency (152) and courtesy, and the Sultan said, 'Tell us another of thy stories.' (153) 'It is well,'
answered the officer, 'They avouch that.? ? ? ? ? Wherefore, O stranger, dare thou not approach me with desire, Lest ruin quick and pitiless thy
hardihood requite..? ? ? ? ? And to the birds' descant in the foredawns, From out the boughs it flowered forth and grew,.God, Of the Speedy Relief
of, i. 174..25. The City of Brass cccclxxxvii.When she had made an end of her song, Queen Es Shuhba arose and said, 'Never heard I from any the
like of this.' And she drew Tuhfeh to her and fell to kissing her. Then she took leave of her and flew away; and all the birds took flight with her, so
that they walled the world; whilst the rest of the kings tarried behind..? ? ? ? ? She gives me to drink of her cheeks and her honeyed lips And
quenches the worst of the fires that my heart devour..The Sixth Night of the Month.Then the Khalif summoned her to his presence a fourth time
and said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, sing." So she improvised and sang the following verses:.62. Abdallah ben Maamer with the Man of Bassora and
his Slave-girl ccclxxxiii.When King Shah Bekht heard his vizier's story, he gave him leave to withdraw to his own house and he abode there the
rest of the night and the next day till the evening..?OF THE USELESSNESS OF ENDEAVOUR AGAINST PERSISTENT ILL
FORTUNE..Khalif, El Mamoun El Hakim bi Amrillah, The Merchant of Cairo and the Favourite of the, iii. 171..? ? ? ? ? And when my feet trod
earth, "Art slain, that we should fear," Quoth they, "or live, that we may hope again thy sight?".The company marvelled at this story and the ninth
officer came forward and said, 'I will tell you a right goodly story I heard at a wedding..? ? ? ? ? O friends, the East wind waxes, the morning
draweth near; A plaintive voice (114) bespeaks me and I rejoice to hear..136. The History ot Gherib and his Brother Agib dcxxiv.? ? ? ? ? Yet shall
thou suffer that which I from thee have borne And with love's woes thy heart shall yet be mortified..Quoth the king, "O Saad, fetch him to me, for
indeed thou describest to me a masterful man." (76) And he answered, saying, "By Allah, O my lord, hadst thou but seen our case with Hudheifeh,
what while he challenged me to the field of war and the stead of thrusting and smiting and I held back from doing battle with him! Then, whenas I
thought to go forth to him, behold, a cavalier gave loose to his bridle-rein and called out to me, saying, 'O Saad, wilt thou suffer me to fill thy room
in waging war with him and I will ransom thee with myself?' And I said, 'By Allah, O youth, whence cometh thou?' Quoth he, 'This is no time for
thy questions.'" Then he recounted to the king all that had passed between himself and El Abbas from first to last; whereupon quoth Ins ben Cais,
"Bring him to me in haste, so we may learn his tidings and question him of his case." "It is well," answered Saad, and going forth of the king's
presence, repaired to his own house, where he put off his harness of war and took rest for himself..Now he had no treasure; but the thief believed
him not and insisted upon him with threats and blows. When he saw that he got no profit of him, he said to him, 'Swear by the oath of divorce from
thy wife (247) [that thou hast nothing].' So he swore and his wife said to him, 'Out on thee! Wilt thou divorce me? Is not the treasure buried in
yonder chamber?' Then she turned to the thief and conjured him to multiply blows upon her husband, till he should deliver to him the treasure,
concerning which he had sworn falsely. So he drubbed him grievously, till he carried him to a certain chamber, wherein she signed to him that the
treasure was and that he should take it up..? ? ? ? ? Would God upon that bitterest day, when my death calls for me, What's 'twixt thine excrement
and blood (50) I still may smell of thee!.? ? ? ? ? j. The Two Kings dcxvi.Meanwhile, the nurse awoke, that she might give the child suck, and
seeing the bed running with blood, cried out; whereupon the sleepers and the king awoke and making for the place, found the child with his throat
cut and the cradle running over with blood and his father slain and dead in his sleeping chamber. So they examined the child and found life in him
and his windpipe whole and sewed up the place of the wound. Then the king sought his son Belehwan, but found him not and saw that he had fled;
whereby he knew that it was he who had done this deed, and this was grievous to the king and to the people of his realm and to the lady Shah
Katoun. So the king laid out his son Melik Shah and buried him and made him a mighty funeral and they mourned passing sore; after which he
addressed himself to the rearing of the infant.Nor," added the vizier, "is this, O king of the age, more extraordinary or stranger than the story of the
king and his chamberlain's wife; nay, the latter is rarer than this and more delightsome.".? ? ? ? ? Your coming to-me-ward, indeed, with
"Welcome! fair welcome!" I hail. Your sight to me gladness doth bring and banisheth sorrow and bale;.He returned them the most gracious of
answers and bade carry the Magian forth of the town and set him on a high scaffold that had been builded for him there; and he said to the folk,
'Behold, I will torture him with all kinds of fashions of torment.' Then he fell to telling them that which he had wrought of knavery with the
daughter of his father's brother and what he had caused betide her of severance between her and her husband and how he had required her of
herself, but she had sought refuge against him with God (to whom belong might and majesty) and chose rather humiliation than yield to his wishes,
notwithstanding stress of torment; neither recked she aught of that which he lavished to her of wealth and raiment and jewels..? ? ? ? ? Parting afar
hath borne you, but longing still is fain To bring you near; meseemeth mine eye doth you contain..154. King Mohammed ben Sebaik and the
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Merchant Hassan dcclvi.The folk of the quarter heard him and assembled under the window; and when he was ware of them, he opened the
window and said to them, "Are ye not ashamed, O pimps? Every one in his own house doth what he will and none hindereth him; but we drink one
poor day and ye assemble and come, cuckoldy varlets that ye are! To-day, wine, and to-morrow [another] matter; and from hour to hour [cometh]
relief." So they laughed and dispersed. Then the girl drank till she was intoxicated, when she called to mind her lord and wept, and the old man said
to her, "What maketh thee weep, O my lady?" "O elder," replied she, "I am a lover and separated [from him I love]." Quoth he, "O my lady, what is
this love?" "And thou," asked she, "hast thou never been in love?" "By Allah, O my lady," answered he, "never in all my life heard I of this thing,
nor have I ever known it! Is it of the sons of Adam or of the Jinn?" She laughed and said, "Verily, thou art even as those of whom the poet
speaketh, when as he saith ..." And she repeated the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? In her revolving scheme, to bitter sweetness still Succeeds and
things become straight, after crookedness..?STORY OF THE THREE MEN AND OUR LORD JESUS..? ? ? ? ? w. The Fox and the Folk (235)
M.Therewithal Queen Es Shuhba was moved to exceeding delight and said, 'Well done, O queen of delight! None can avail to describe thee. Sing
to us on the apple,' Quoth Tuhfeh, 'Hearkening and obedience.' Then she improvised and sang the following verses:.As we stood, behold, up came
the lady, and with her a slave-girl. When she saw the young man, she said to him, "Art thou here?" And he answered, "Yes, O my lady." Quoth she,
"To-day I am bidden by this man. Wilt thou go with us?" And he replied, "Yes." Then said she, "Thou hast brought me [hither] against my will and
perforce. Wilt thou go with us in any event?" (184) "Yes, yes," answered he and we fared on, [all three,] till we came to Er Rauzeh and entered the
pavilion. The lady diverted herself awhile with viewing its ordinance and furniture, after which she put off her [walking-]clothes and sat down
[with the young man] in the goodliest and chiefest place. Then I went forth and brought them what they should eat at the first of the day; moreover,
I went out also and fetched them what they should eat at the last of the day and brought them wine and dessert and fruits and flowers. On this wise I
abode in their service, standing on my feet, and she said not unto me, "Sit," nor "Take, eat" nor "Take, drink," what while she and the young man
sat toying and laughing, and he fell to kissing her and pinching her and hopping about upon the ground and laughing..? ? ? ? ? When clear'd my sky
was by the sweet of our foregathering And not a helper there remained to disuniting Fate,."Out on thee!" exclaimed the king. "How great is thy
craft and thy talk! Tell me, what was their story." And the youth said, "O king,.So King Suleiman Shah made answer unto Caesar with 'Hearkening
and obedience.' Then he arose and despatched her to him, and Cassar went in to her and found her overpassing the description wherewithal they
had described her to him; wherefore he loved her with an exceeding love and preferred her over all his women and his love for Suleiman Shah was
magnified; but Shah Khatoun's heart still clave to her son and she could say nought. As for Suleiman Shah's rebellious son, Belehwan, when he saw
that Shah Khatoun had married the king of the Greeks, this was grievous to him and he despaired of her. Meanwhile, his father Suleiman Shah kept
strait watch over the child and cherished him and named him Melik Shah, after the name of his father. When he reached the age of ten, he made the
folk swear fealty to him and appointed him his heir apparent, and after some days, [the hour of] the old king's admission [to the mercy of God]
drew near and he died..At this Queen Kemeriyeh was moved to exceeding delight and drank off her cup, saying, 'Well done, O queen of hearts!'
Moreover, she took off a surcoat of blue brocade, fringed with red rubies, and a necklace of white jewels, worth an hundred thousand dinars, and
gave them to Tuhfeh. Then she passed the cup to her sister Zelzeleh, who had in her hand sweet basil, and she said to Tuhfeh, 'Sing to me on this
sweet basil.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' answered she and improvised and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Kohl (159) in its native country,
too, is but a kind of stone; Cast out and thrown upon the ways, it lies unvalued quite;.? ? ? ? ? j. The Enchanted Springs dlxxxii.When Aamir heard
his lord's verses, he knew that he was a slave of love [and that she of whom he was enamoured abode] in Baghdad. Then they fared on night and
day, traversing plains and stony wastes, till they came in sight of Baghdad and lighted down in its suburbs (66) and lay the night there. When they
arose in the morning, they removed to the bank of the Tigris and there they encamped and sojourned three days..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Eunuch
Sewab (228) cccxxxiv.He abode weeping for the loss of his wife and children till the morning, when he went forth wandering at a venture, knowing
not what he should do, and gave not over faring along the sea-shore days and nights, unknowing whither he went and taking no food therein other
than the herbs of the earth and seeing neither man nor beast nor other living thing, till his travel brought him to the top of a mountain. He took up
his sojourn in the mountain and abode there [awhile] alone, eating of its fruits and drinking of its waters. Then he came down thence and fared on
along the high road three days, at the end of which time he came upon tilled fields and villages and gave not over going till he sighted a great city
on the shore of the sea and came to the gate thereof at the last of the day. The gatekeepers suffered him not to enter; so he abode his night
anhungred, and when he arose in the morning, be sat down hard by the gate..? ? ? ? ? Sherik ben Amrou, what device avails the hand of death to
stay? O brother of the brotherless, brother of all th' afflicted, say..40. The Khalif El Mamoun and the Strange Doctor cccvi.I swear by his life, yea, I
swear by the life of my love without peer, iii. 21..When the banquet was ended and the folk had dispersed, the king said to El Abbas, "I would fain
have thee [abide] with me and I will buy thee a house, so haply we may requite thee the high services for which we are beholden to thee; for indeed
thy due is imperative [upon us] and thy worth is magnified in our eyes; and indeed we have fallen short of thy due in the matter of distance." (83)
When the prince heard the king's speech, he rose and sat down (84) and kissing the earth, returned thanks for his bounty and said, "I am the king's
servant, wheresoever I may be, and under his eye." Then he recounted to him the story of the merchant and the manner of the buying of the house,
and the king said, "Indeed, I would fain have had thee with me and in my neighbourhood.".One day, King Suleiman Shah went in to his brother's
daughter and kissing her head, said to her, 'Thou art my daughter and dearer to me than a child, for the love of thy father deceased; wherefore I am
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minded to marry thee to one of my sons and appoint him my heir apparent, so he may be king after me. Look, then, which thou wilt have of my
sons, for that thou hast been reared with them and knowest them.' The damsel arose and kissing his hand, said to him, 'O my lord, I am thine
handmaid and thou art the ruler over me; so whatsoever pleaseth thee, do, for that thy wish is higher and more honourable and nobler [than mine]
and if thou wouldst have me serve thee, [as a handmaid], the rest of my life, it were liefer to me than any [husband].'.3. The Porter and the Three
Ladies of Baghdad xxviii.Behold, I am clad in a robe of leaves green, ii. 242..? ? ? ? ? Though little, with beauty myself I've adorned; So the
flowers are my subjects and I am their queen..5. Noureddin Ali of Cairo and his Son Bedreddin Hassan xx.The Eighteenth Night of the Month..? ?
? ? ? n. The Man who never Laughed again dlxxxvii.When Dabdin heard this, he burnt with rage and said to one of his eunuchs, (115) 'Go and slay
her in her chamber.' But the eunuch said to him, 'O king, may God prolong thy continuance! Indeed, the killing of her may not be at this time; but
do thou bid one of thine eunuchs take her up on a camel and carry her to one of the trackless deserts and cast her down there; so, if she be at fault,
God shall cause her to perish, and if she be innocent, He will deliver her, and the king shall be free from sin against her, for that this damsel is dear
to thee and thou slewest her father by reason of thy love for her.' Quoth the king, 'By Allah, thou sayst sooth!' Then he bade one of his eunuchs
carry her on a camel to one of the far-off deserts and there leave her and go away, and he forbade [him] to prolong her torment. So he took her up
and betaking himself with her to the desert, left her there without victual or water and returned, whereupon she made for one of the [sand-]hills and
ranging stones before her [in the form of a prayer-niche], stood praying..? ? ? ? ? Thou, thou enjoy'st repose and comfortable sleep, Nor of the
mis'ries reckst by which my heart is wried..Then the Khalif went forth and bade decorate the city: [so they decorated it] and the drums of glad
tidings were beaten. Moreover they made banquets to the people and the tables were spread seven days. And Tuhfeh and the Commander of the
Faithful ceased not to be in the most delightsome of life and the most prosperous thereof till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and the
Sunderer of Companies; and thu is all that hath come down to as of their story.".On the morrow, he betook himself to the shop of his friend the
druggist, who welcomed him and questioned him of his case and how he had fared that day. Quoth the singer, 'May God requite thee with good, O
my brother! For that thou hast directed me unto easance!' And he related to him his adventure with the woman, till he came to the mention of her
husband, when he said, 'And at midday came the cuckold her husband and knocked at the door. So she wrapped me in the mat, and when he had
gone about his business, I came forth and we returned to what we were about.' This was grievous to the druggist and he repented of having taught
him [how he should do] and misdoubted of his wife. So he said to the singer, 'And what said she to thee at thy going away?' And the other
answered, 'She bade me come back to her on the morrow. So, behold, I am going to her and I came not hither but that I might acquaint thee with
this, lest thy heart be occupied with me.' Then he took leave of him and went his way. As soon as the druggist was assured that he had reached the
house, he cast the net over his shop (195) and made for his house, misdoubting of his wife, and knocked at the door..The company marvelled at this
story with the utmost wonderment, and the eleventh officer rose and said, 'I know a story yet rarer than this: but it happened not to myself..When he
had made an end of his verses, he folded the letter and delivering it to the nurse, charged her keep the secret. So she took it and carrying it to
Mariyeh, gave it to her. The princess broke it open and read it and apprehended its purport. Then said she, "By Allah, O nurse, my heart is
burdened with an exceeding chagrin, never knew I a dourer, because of this correspondence and of these verses." And the muse made answer to
her, saying, "O my lady, thou art in thy dwelling and thy place and thy heart is void of care; so return him an answer and reck thou not"
Accordingly, the princess called for inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.Wife, Firouz aad his, i. 209..Quoth I (and mine a body is of
passion all forslain), iii. 81..50. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Merchant's Sister Night ccxlvi.Fair patience practise, for thereon still followeth
content, iii. 116..? ? ? ? ? How oft I've waked, whilst over me my comrades kept the watch! How many a stony waste I've crossed, how many a
desert dread!.When I entered the service of this Amir, (88) I had a great repute and every lewd fellow feared me of all mankind, and whenas I rode
through the city, all the folk would point at me with their fingers and eyes. It befell one day, as I sat in the house of the prefecture, with my back
against a wall, considering in myself, there fell somewhat in my lap, and behold, it was a purse sealed and tied. So I took it in my hand and behold,
it had in it a hundred dirhems, (89) but I found not who threw it and I said, "Extolled be the perfection of God, the King of the Kingdoms!" (90)
Another day, [as I sat on like wise,] somewhat fell on me and startled me, and behold, it was a purse like the first. So I took it and concealing its
affair, made as if I slept, albeit sleep was not with me..When Sindbad the Sailor had made an end of his story, all who were present marvelled at
that which had befallen him. Then he bade his treasurer give the porter an hundred mithcals of gold and dismissed him, charging him return on the
morrow, with the rest of the folk, to hear the history of his seventh voyage. So the porter went away to his house, rejoicing; and on the morrow he
presented himself with the rest of the guests, who sat down, as of their wont, and occupied themselves with eating and drinking and merry-making
till the end of the day, when their host bade them hearken to the story of his seventh voyage. Quoth Sindbad the Sailor,.I abode in my house, ill, a
whole month; after which I went to the bath and coming out, opened my shop [and sat selling and buying as usual], but saw no more of the man or
the woman, till, one day, there stopped before my shop a young man, [a Turcoman], as he were the full moon; and he was a sheep-merchant and
had with him a bag, wherein was money, the price of sheep that he had sold. He was followed by the woman, and when he stopped at my shop, she
stood by his side and cajoled him, and indeed he inclined to her with a great inclination. As for me, I was consumed with solicitude for him and fell
to casting furtive glances at him and winked at him, till he chanced to look round and saw me winking at him; whereupon the woman looked at me
and made a sign with her hand and went away. The Turcoman followed her and I counted him dead, without recourse; wherefore I feared with an
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exceeding fear and shut my shop. Then I journeyed for a year's space and returning, opened my shop; whereupon, behold, the woman came up to
me and said, 'This is none other than a great absence.' Quoth I, 'I have been on a journey;' and she said, 'Why didst thou wink at the Turcoman?'
'God forbid!' answered I. 'I did not wink at him.' Quoth she, 'Beware lest thou cross me;' and went away..End of vol. II..Then she returned home,
troubled and careful; and when her husband saw her on this wise, he questioned her of her case and she said to him, 'Verily, my breast is straitened
by reason of thee and of the simpleness of thine intent. Straitness liketh me not and thou in thy [present] craft gaiuest nought; so either do thou seek
out a craft other than this or pay me my due (17) and let me go my way.' Her husband chid her for this and admonished her; (18) but she would not
be turned from her intent and said to him, 'Go forth and watch yonder physician how he doth and leam from him what he saith.' Quoth he, 'Let not
thy heart be troubled: I will go every day to the physician's assembly.'.? ? ? ? ? Thou that wast absent from my stead, yet still with me didst bide,
Thou wast removed from mine eye, yet still wast by my side..Accordingly, Ishac bade admit her; so she entered, and when her eyes fell upon the
Commander of the Faithful, she kissed the earth before him and said, 'Peace be upon thee, O Commander of the Faithful and asylum of the people
of the faith and reviver of justice among all creatures! May God make plain the treading of thy feet and vouchsafe thee enjoyment of that which He
hath bestowed on thee and make Paradise thy harbourage and the fire that of thine enemies!' Quoth Er Reshid, 'And on thee be peace, O damsel!
Sit.' So she sat down and he bade her sing; whereupon she took the lute and tightening its strings, played thereon in many modes, so that the
Commander of the Faithful and Jaafer were confounded and like to fly for delight. Then she returned to the first mode and sang the following
verses:.The learned man bethought him awhile of this, then made for Khelbes's house, which adjoined his own, still holding the latter; and when
they entered, they found the young man lying on the bed with Khelbes's wife; whereupon quoth he to him, 'O accursed one, the calamity is with
thee and in thine own house!' So Khelbes put away his wife and went forth, fleeing, and returned not to his own land. This, then," continued the
vizier, "is the consequence of lewdness, for whoso purposeth in himself craft and perfidy, they get possession of him, and had Khelbes conceived
of himself that (266) which he conceived of the folk of dishonour and calamity, there had betided him nothing of this. Nor is this story, rare and
extraordinary though it be, more extraordinary or rarer than that of the pious woman whose husband's brother accused her of lewdness.".23. Er
Reshid and the Woman of the Barmecides ccccxxxiv.36. Jaafer the Barmecide and the Bean-Seller ccxcix.? ? ? ? ? And left me all forlorn, to pine
for languishment,.? ? ? ? ? I am the champion-slayer, the warrior without peer; My foes I slay, destroying the hosts, when I appear..Sixteenth
Officer's Story, The, ii. 193..? ? ? ? ? And on their saddles perched are warriors richly clad, That with their hands do smite on kettle-drums amain..?
? ? ? ? r. The Man who saw the Night of Power dxcvi.? ? ? ? ? a. The Christian Broker's Story cvii.The draper answered with "Hearkening and
obedience" and going forth from the deputy's presence, betook himself to his shop and brought out thence [the casket and] somewhat considerable,
which he removed to his house. At break of day he arose and going to his shop, broke the lock and cried out and shrieked and called [on God for
help,] till the folk assembled about him and all who were in the city were present, whereupon he cried out to them, saying even as the prefect had
bidden him; and this was bruited abroad. Then he made for the prefecture and presenting himself before the chief of the police, cried out and
complained and made a show of distraction..Tai, En Numan and the Arab of the Benou. i. 203..? ? ? ? ? Yet, if with him forgotten be the
troth-plight of our loves, I have a king who of his grace will not forget me e'er..One day, as he went wandering about the streets, he espied a woman
of the utmost beauty and grace, and what he saw of her charms amazed him and there betided him what made him forget his present plight. She
accosted him and jested with him and he besought her of foregathering and companionship. She consented to this and said to him, 'Let us go to thy
lodging.' With this he repented and was perplexed concerning his affair and grieved for that which must escape him of her company by reason of
the straitness of his hand, (261) for that he had no jot of spending money. But he was ashamed to say, 'No,' after he had made suit to her; so he went
on before her, bethinking him how he should rid himself of her and casting about for an excuse which he might put off on her, and gave not over
going from street to street, till he entered one that had no issue and saw, at the farther end, a door, whereon was a padlock..? ? ? ? ? An thou'dst
vouchsafe to favour me,'twould lighten my despair, Though but in dreams thine image 'twere that visited my bed..Now there was before us a high
mountain, (200) rising [abruptly] from the sea, and the ship fell off into an eddy, (201) which bore it on till presently it struck upon the skirt (202)
of the mountain and broke in sunder; whereupon the captain came down [from the mast], weeping, and said, 'God's will be done! Take leave of one
another and look yourselves out graves from to-day, for we have fallen into a predicament (203) from which there is no escape, and never yet hath
any been cast away here and come off alive.' So all the folk fell a-weeping and gave themselves up for lost, despairing of deliverance; friend took
leave of friend and sore was the mourning and lamentation; for that hope was cut off and they were left without guide or pilot. (204) Then all who
were in the ship landed on the skirt of the mountain and found themselves on a long island, whose shores were strewn with [wrecks], beyond count
or reckoning, [of] ships that had been cast away [there] and whose crews had perished; and there also were dry bones and dead bodies, heaped upon
one another, and goods without number and riches past count So we abode confounded, drunken, amazed, humbling ourselves [in supplication to
God] and repenting us [of having exposed ourselves to the perils of travel]; but repentance availed not in that place..? ? ? ? ? c. The Jewish
Physician's Story xxviii.? ? ? ? ? Come, then, companions mine, rejoice with me and say, "All hail to thee, O friend, and welcome fair and
fain!".Then said he to Arwa, "What wilt thou that I do with them?" And she answered, saying, "Accomplish on them the ordinance of God the Most
High; (119) the slayer shall be slain and the transgressor transgressed against, even as he transgressed against us; yea, and the well-doer, good shall
be done unto him, even as he did unto us." So she gave [her officers] commandment concerning Dadbin and they smote him on the head with a
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mace and slew him, and she said, "This is for the slaughter of my father." Then she bade set the vizier on a beast [and carry him] to the desert
whither he had caused carry her [and leave him there without victual or water]; and she said to him, "An thou be guilty, thou shalt abide [the
punishment of] thy guilt and perish of hunger and thirst in the desert; but, if there be no guilt in thee, thou shalt be delivered, even as I was
delivered.".24. Maan ben Zaideh and the three Girls cclxxi.Physician by his Wife's Commandment, The Weaver who became a, ii. 21..After this
came the horseman, who had taken Abou Sabir's wife, and complained of her to the king that she would not give him possession of herself,
avouching that she was his wife. The king bade bring her before him, that he might hear her speech and pronounce judgment upon her. So the
horseman came with her before him, and when the king saw her, he knew her and taking her from her ravisher, bade put the latter to death. Then he
became aware of the troops, that they murmured against him and spoke of him as a tyrant; so he turned to his officers and viziers and said to them,
'As for me, by God the Great, I am not the king's brother! Nay, I am but one whom the king imprisoned upon a word he heard from me and used
every day to taunt me therewith. Ye think that I am the king's brother; but I am Abou Sabir and God hath given me the kingship in virtue of my
patience. As for the king who sought protection of me and I despoiled him, it was he who first wronged me, for that he despoiled me aforetime and
drove me forth of my native land and banished me, without due [cause]; wherefore I requited him with that which he had done to me, in the way of
lawful vengeance. As for the thieves who proffered repentance, there was no repentance for them with me, for that they began upon me with foul
[dealing] and waylaid me by the road and despoiled me and took my good and my sons. Now these two boys, that I took of them and whom ye
deemed slaves, are my very sons; so I avenged myself on the thieves of that which they did with me aforetime and requited them with equity. As
for the horseman whom I slew, the woman I took from him was my wife and he took her by force, but God the Most High hath restored her [to
me]; so this was my right, and my deed that I have done was just, albeit ye, [judging] by the outward of the matter, deemed that I had done this by
way of tyranny.' When the folk heard this, they marvelled and fell prostrate before him; and they redoubled in esteem for him and exceeding
affection and excused themselves to him, marvelling at that which God had done with him and how He had given him the kingship by reason of his
longsuffering and his patience and how he had raised himself by his patience from the bottom of the pit to the throne of the kingdom, what while
God cast down the [late] king from the throne into the pit. (109) Then Abou Sabir foregathered with his wife and said to her, 'How deemest thou of
the fruit of patience and its sweetness and the fruit of haste and its bitterness? Verily, all that a man doth of good and evil, he shall assuredly abide.'
On like wise, O king," continued the young treasurer, "it behoveth thee to practise patience, whenas it is possible to thee, for that patience is of the
fashion of the noble, and it is the chiefest of their reliance, especially for kings.".? ? ? ? ? c. The King who knew the Quintessence of Things
dcccxci.? ? ? ? ? y. The Debauchee and the Three-year-old Child dcv.When she had made an end of her verses, El Abbas bade the third damsel,
who came from Samarcand of the Persians and whose name was Rummaneh, sing, and she answered with "Hearkening and obedience." Then she
took the psaltery and crying out from the midst of her bead (130) improvised and sang the following verses:.When King Bekhtzeman heard this, his
heart was comforted and he said in himself, 'I put my trust in God. If He will, I shall overcome mine enemy by the might of God the Most High.' So
he said to the folk, ' Know ye not who I am?' and they answered, ' No, by Allah.' Quoth he, 'I am King Bekhtzeman.' When they heard this and
knew that it was indeed he, they dismounted from their horses and kissed his stirrup, to do him honour, and said to him, 'O king, why hast thou thus
adventured thyself?' Quoth he, 'Indeed, my life is a light matter to me and I put my trust in God the Most High, looking to Him for protection.' And
they answered him, saying, 'May this suffice thee! We will do with thee that which is in our power and whereof thou art worthy: comfort thy heart,
for we will succour thee with our goods and our lives, and we are his chief officers and the most in favour with him of all folk. So we will take thee
with us and cause the folk follow after thee, for that the inclination of the people, all of them, is to thee.' Quoth he, 'Do that unto which God the
Most High enableth you.'.? ? ? ? ? The earth is my birth-place, indeed; but my place Of abidance is still in the cheeks of the fair..? ? ? ? ? Our loves
are joined and cruelty at last is done away; Ay, and the cup of love-delight 'twixt us doth circulate..Then the queen entered the palace and sat down
on the throne of the circumcision (231) at the upper end of the hall, whereupon Tuhfeh took the lute and pressing it to her bosom, touched its
strings on such wise that the wits of all present were bewildered and the Sheikh Iblis said to her, 'O my lady Tuhfeh, I conjure thee, by the life of
this worshipful queen, sing for me and praise thyself, and gainsay me not.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience; yet, but for the adjuration by
which thou conjurest me, I had not done this. Doth any praise himself? What manner of thing is this?' Then she improvised and sang the following
verses:.So each of them went up to the [supposed] dead man and dealt him nigh upon a hundred blows, exclaiming the while, one, 'This is for (45)
my father!' and another, 'This is for my grandfather!' whilst a third said, 'This is for my brother!' and a fourth, 'This is for my mother!' And they
gave not over taking turns at him and beating him, till they were weary, what while El Merouzi stood laughing and saying in himself, 'It is not I
alone who have entered into sin against him. There is no power and no virtue save in God the Most High, the Supreme!'.The Fourteenth Night of
the Month..? ? ? ? ? a. The Hawk and the Partridge cxlix.Then they fell to journeying night and day, and as they went, behold, they sighted a camp
of the camps of the Arabs. So El Abbas enquired thereof and was told that it was the camp of the Benou Zuhreh. Now there were around them
sheep and cattle, such as filled the earth, and they were enemies to El Akil, the cousin of El Abbas, upon whom they still made raids and took his
cattle; wherefore he used to pay them tribute every year, for that he availed not to cope with them. When El Abbas came near the camp, he
dismounted from his courser and his servant Aamir also dismounted; and they set down the victual and ate their sufficiency and rested awhile of
the day. Then said the prince to Aamir, "Fetch water and give the horses to drink and draw water for us in thy water-bag, by way of provision for
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the road.".The head wept exceeding sore and said, 'O my lady, indeed thou hast solaced my heart, and I have nought but my life; so take it.' Quoth
she, 'An I but knew that thou wouldst bring me news of my lord Er Reshid, it were liefer to me than the empery of the world.' And the head
answered her, saying, 'It shall be done as thou desirest.' Then it disappeared and returning to her at the last of the night, said, 'Know, O my lady,
that I have been to thy palace and have questioned one of the haunters thereof of the case of the Commander of the Faithful and that which befell
him after thee; and he said, "When the Commander of the Faithful came to Tuhfeh's lodging and found her not and saw no sign of her, he buffeted
his face and head and rent his clothes. Now there was in thy lodging the eunuch, the chief of thy household, and he cried out at him, saying, 'Bring
me Jaafer the Barmecide and his father and brother forthright.' The eunuch went out, confounded in his wit for fear of the Commander of the
Faithful, and whenas he came to Jaafer, he said to him, 'Come to the Commander of the Faithful, thou and thy father and brother.' So they arose in
haste and betaking themselves to the Khalif's presence, said to him, 'O Commander of the Faithful, what is to do?' Quoth he, 'There is that to do
which overpasseth description. Know that I locked the door and taking the key with me, betook myself to the daughter of mine uncle, with whom I
lay the night; but, when I arose in the morning and came and opened the door, I found no sign of Tuhfeh.' 'O Commander of the Faithful,' rejoined
Jaafer, 'have patience, for that the damsel hath been snatched away, and needs must she return, seeing she took the lute with her, and it is her [own]
lute. The Jinn have assuredly carried her off and we trust in God the Most High that she will return.' Quoth the Khalif, ' This (221) is a thing that
may nowise be' And he abode in her lodging, eating not neither drinking, what while the Barmecides besought him to go forth to the folk; and he
weepeth and abideth on this wise till she shall return." This, then, is that which hath betided him after thee.'.? ? ? ? ? No exhorter am I to abstain
from the fair, Nor to love Mecca's vale for my profit I care;.? ? ? ? ? O son of Simeon, give no ear to other than my say. How bitter from the
convent 'twas to part and fare away!.His father rejoiced in him with the utmost joy and his heart was solaced and he was glad; and he made
banquets to the folk and clad the poor and the widows. He named the boy Sidi (3) Noureddin Ali and reared him in fondness and delight among the
slaves and servants. When he came to seven years of age, his father put him to school, where he learned the sublime Koran and the arts of writing
and reckoning: and when he reached his tenth year, he learned horsemanship and archery and to occupy himself with arts and sciences of all kinds,
part and parts. (4) He grew up pleasant and subtle and goodly and lovesome, ravishing all who beheld him, and inclined to companying with
brethren and comrades and mixing with merchants and travellers. From these latter he heard tell of that which they had seen of the marvels of the
cities in their travels and heard them say, "He who leaveth not his native land diverteth not himself [with the sight of the marvels of the world,] and
especially of the city of Baghdad.".As the eunuch was speaking with the king, behold, the damsel raised a corner of the curtain that shut in the
litter, so she might look upon the speaker, and saw the king. When Azadbekht beheld her and noted her fashion and her loveliness (and indeed
never set story-teller (95) eyes on her like,) his soul inclined to her and she took hold upon his heart and he was ravished by her sight. So he said to
the eunuch, "Turn the mule's head and return, for I am King Azadbekht and I will marry her myself, for that Isfehend her father is my vizier and he
will accept of this affair and it will not be grievous to him." "O king," answered the eunuch, "may God prolong thy continuance, have patience till I
acquaint my lord her father, and thou shalt take her in the way of approof, for it befitteth thee not neither is it seemly unto thee that thou take her on
this wise, seeing that it will be an affront to her father if thou take her without his knowledge." Quoth Azadbekht, "I have not patience [to wait] till
thou go to her father and return, and no dishonour will betide him, if I marry her." "O my lord," rejoined the eunuch, "nought that is done in haste is
long of durance nor doth the heart rejoice therein; and indeed it behoveth thee not to take her on this foul wise. Whatsoever betideth thee, destroy
not thyself with [undue] haste, for I know that her father's breast will be straitened by this affair and this that thou dost will not profit thee." But the
king said, "Verily, Isfehend is [my boughten] servant and a slave of my slaves, and I reck not of her father, if he be vexed or pleased." So saying,
he drew the reins of the mule and carrying the damsel, whose name was Behrjaur, to his house, married her..109. Abdallah the Fisherman and
Abdallah the Merman dccclxxvii.Wife and the Learned Man, Khelbes and his, i. 301..Meanwhile, they carried the damsel into the Commander of
the Faithful and she pleased him; so he assigned her a lodging of the apartments of choice. She abode in the palace, eating not neither drinking and
ceasing not from weeping night nor day, till, one night, the Khalif sent for her to his sitting-chamber and said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, be of good
heart and cheerful eye, for I will make thy rank higher than [any of] the concubines and thou shall see that which shall rejoice thee." She kissed the
earth and wept; whereupon the Khalif called for her lute and bade her sing. So she improvised and sang the following verses, in accordance with
that which was in her heart:.? ? ? ? ? If with her cheek and lustre thou thyself adorn, (120) thou'lt find But chrysolites and gold, with nought of
baser metal blent..? ? ? ? ? No sin is there in drinking of wine, for it affords All that's foretold (117) of union and love and happy cheer..5.
Noureddin Ali of Cairo and his Son Bedreddin Hassan lxxii.41. Ali Shar and Zumurrud cccvii.N.B.-The Roman numerals denote the volume, the
Arabic the page.The king read the letter and said to Abou Temam, "We will do what behoveth in the matter; but, O Abou Temam, needs must thou
see my daughter and she thee, and needs must thou hear her speech and she thine.' So saying, he sent him to the lodging of the princess, who had
had notice of this; so that they had adorned her sitting-chamber with the costliest that might be of utensils of gold and silver and the like, and she
seated herself on a throne of gold, clad in the most sumptuous of royal robes and ornaments. When Abou Temam entered, he bethought himself and
said, 'The wise say, he who restraineth his sight shall suffer no evil and he who guardeth his tongue shall hear nought of foul, and he who keepeth
watch over his hand, it shall be prolonged and not curtailed.' (121) So he entered and seating himself on the ground, [cast down his eyes and]
covered his hands and feet with his dress. (122) Quoth the king's daughter to him, 'Lift thy head, O Abou Temam, and look on me and speak with
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me.' But he spoke not neither raised his head, and she continued, 'They sent thee but that thou mightest look on me and speak with me, and behold,
thou speakest not at all. Take of these pearls that be around thee and of these jewels and gold and silver. But he put not forth his hand unto aught,
and when she saw that he paid no heed to anything, she was angry and said, 'They have sent me a messenger, blind, dumb and deaf.'.10. The Birds
and Beasts and the Son of Adam cxlvi.? ? ? ? ? An if my substance fail, no one there is will succour me,
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